NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

FINANCIAL SERVICES & INVESTMENT PRODUCTS COMMITTEE

WESTON, FLORIDA

FEBRUARY 24, 2006

MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Financial Services & Investment Products Committee met at the Bonaventure Resort & Golden Door Spa in Weston, Florida, on Friday, February 24, 2006, at 8:00 a.m.

Rep. Joe Hune of Michigan, Chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:

Sen. Joe Crisco, CT
Sen. Steven Geller, FL
Rep. Pat Patterson, FL
Rep. Barbara Farrah, MI
Rep. Fulton Sheen, MI

Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM
Sen. William Larkin, Jr., NY
Rep. George Keiser, ND

Rep. Frank Wald, ND

Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI

Rep. Gene Seaman, TX
Rep. Mark Young, VT

Del. Harvey Morgan, VA

Other legislators present were:

          
Rep. Jerry Kooiman, MI

Rep. Jim Marleau, MI


Sen. Alan Sanborn, MI


Sen. Pam Redfield, NE          

          
Assem. Will Barclay, NY

Rep. Ron Peterson, OK

Rep. Robert Godshall, PA


Rep. Matthew Wright, PA
Others present were:

           Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director

           Paul Donohue, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Affairs
MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 18, 2005, meeting in San Diego, California.

SOCIAL SECURITY REFORM INITIATIVES

Mr. Donohue reported that there has been little activity on Capitol Hill regarding Social Security reform.  He said that while there are many bills pending in both the House and Senate, it is unlikely that any will pass.  He explained that Social Security is a partisan issue, that both sides are deadlocked, and that there is little hope of any movement during this congressional session.

DISPUTES BETWEEN BANKS AND CREDIT UNIONS

Mr. Donohue next reported on disputes between banks and credit unions, including issues regarding whether a credit union actually operates as a credit union.  He said that the idea behind credit unions was to bring together a closely knit group of people, pool their resources, and provide small loans for one another.  He said originally credit unions focused on individuals with limited resources who might not otherwise have access to financial resources, noting that serving “people of small means” is specifically included in the preamble to the Federal Credit Union Act of 1934.  Originally called “common bond” credit unions, Mr. Donohue said, membership was limited to people who knew each other.  He said that because of their special status, credit unions are generally exempt from all federal, state, local income, and franchise taxes. 

Mr. Donohue reported that credit unions have changed and that they now allow membership of many different groups, including those residing in the community in which the credit union is located.  He said credit unions have also grown in size and that today there are more than 80 credit unions with assets greater then $1 billion.  He said that in nearly half of the states, credit unions would rank among the top ten (10) banks in terms of financial assets.  What has made banks unhappy, Mr. Donohue explained, is that some credit unions are now making small-business loans in the $3,000,000 to $20,000,000 range.  He said that making loans of this size has traditionally been very profitable for banks.  He said that the credit unions’ tax advantage gives them the ability to offer business loans at a lower rate, which banks argue is unfair competition.

Mr. Donohue said another issue between banks and credit unions involves the conversion of credit unions to mutual banks.  He reported that two Texas credit unions, each with more than $1 billion in assets, recently converted to mutual savings banks, and another of comparable size in Michigan is currently seeking to convert.  The problem with this, as perceived by other credit unions, is that the management of the converting credit unions stands to personally profit from the conversion, he said.  As an example, Mr. Donohue explained, if a credit union with $50 million in capital converts to a stock bank, directors and management would be allowed to share in a reserve equal to four (4) percent of the stock in the initial public offering.  He said that credit union industry officials contend that personal financial gain, rather than the best interests of members, is spurring conversions.

Rep. Hune added that another aspect of conversions that is upsetting, especially in Michigan where this has been a big issue, is the significant money spent by banks and credit unions to advertise their respective positions on conversion.  Rep. Hune said that both sides had spent millions of dollars on their media campaigns.

PAYDAY LENDING MODEL ACT

Mr. Donohue said that the Committee’s discussion of payday lending began when Rep. Hune submitted an American Legislative Exchange Council (ALEC) Model Deferred Presentment Services Act for Committee consideration.  The Act would require each loan to be in writing; to list the amount of the loan, the total fees charged, and the presentment or negotiation date; and to include a warning notice to consumers, he said.  He reported that the model additionally would allow only a one-time service fee per transaction, prohibit interest charges, and cap the amount of a single transaction.

Mr. Donohue said the Committee also reviewed Illinois’ newly enacted Payday Loan Reform Act, HB 1100.  He explained that the Illinois Act was notable because of its wide acceptance by both industry and consumer groups.  He explained that the Illinois bill includes a number of provisions not included in the ALEC bill, including those limiting the minimum and maximum loan terms; requiring a loan cap of either $1,000 or 25 percent of a consumer’s monthly income; requiring a cost cap of $15.50 per $100 loaned; requiring lenders to use a state-certified reporting service to verify the income of consumers; allowing consumers to make loan payments in increments as small as $5; requiring lenders to establish repayment plans, without additional finance charges or interest fees, for consumers with loans older than 35 days; requiring lenders to adhere to strict reporting requirements on all aspects of their business; and prohibiting payday loan facilities from locating within one mile of military bases and gambling establishments.  

Rep. Wright said that Pennsylvania is having problems because there is no regulation of payday lending.  He commented that the Pennsylvania legislature started out with a watered-down payday lending bill, similar to the ALEC model, but lawmakers received negative comments from some in the community who wanted to ban payday lending and from others who wanted a more comprehensive bill.  Rep. Wright said that, as a result, there is no bill and payday lenders can do whatever they want and charge whatever fees they want.  
Rep. Hune said that was similar to what occurred in Michigan.  He said because of bad publicity, Michigan's payday loan bill was passed by the legislature but vetoed by the governor and they had to begin the process again the following year before eventually getting the bill signed into law.  
Rep. Hune asked Rep. Wright whether he thought the Committee should proceed with drafting a model law.  Rep. Wright said that NCOIL should develop a model law because it might bring uniformity to the issue.  He said if that happened, perhaps consumer groups would back the model law.  Sen. Redfield said she agreed that NCOIL should pursue a model bill but she did not know if it was possible, given the speed of electronic transfers, to hold payday loan facilities responsible for customers who obtained multiple payday loans without the lender's knowledge.  Rep. Hune agreed and added that differentials in the cost of doing business in different states would make it difficult to determine a single interest rate for inclusion in a model law.  Rep. Peterson suggested that the model not list a specific interest rate and that individual states make that decision.
Rep. Hune said that the Committee should build a model law from the ground up instead of simply modifying an existing model.  He said he would appoint a subcommittee to look into the matter prior to the next meeting and asked interested legislators to contact him about joining the subcommittee.

APPLICATION OF SARBANES-OXLEY TO PRIVATELY HELD COMPANIES 

Rep. Hune said that the Committee had before it a proposed Resolution on the Application of Federal Sarbanes-Oxley Standards to State Insurance Regulation that Rep. Keiser had submitted.  Rep. Keiser said the question addressed by the resolution was whether Sarbanes-Oxley (SOX) should apply to mutual insurance companies.  He said that no problems have been demonstrated with mutual companies that would require a SOX solution.  He said that an additional question addressed by the resolution is whether to implement regulatory schemes, such as SOX, through the legislature or through administrative rule.  He said that, in his opinion, if such decisions are to be made, they should be made by legislators.

Rep. Geller agreed that SOX was meant to apply to publicly held companies and that trying to graft them onto mutual companies was not a proper application of the legislation.  
Sen. Larkin said that he agreed with the resolution and that for him the most important part of the resolution was the section noting that the cost of SOX would consume resources that would otherwise be used for policyholder services.  
Rep. Hune queried as to whether this resolution would be redundant given the letter that NCOIL sent to the NAIC in March of 2005.  Rep. Keiser said that while it was redundant in message, it was not redundant in meaning.  He said that the letter previously sent was only from the President of NCOIL.  He explained that this resolution would be not only from the Financial Services and Investment Products Committee, but also from the Executive Committee and, therefore, from NCOIL as an organization.  
Rep. Hune then asked if adopting the resolution would in any way conflict with NCOIL’s request to the NAIC to work out a compromise with an Interested Parties Group on the proposal.  Rep. Keiser said that NCOIL must decide what its position is, without reference to the compromises between the NAIC and the Interested Parties Group.  

Judith Weaver, Deputy Commissioner of Insurance for the State of Michigan and member of the NAIC/American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) Working Group, addressed the legislators on the status of compromise negotiations between the NAIC/AICPA Working Group and the Interested Parties Group.  She said that Michigan had serious concerns with the initial SOX proposal, especially its cost.  She said that since the 2005 NCOIL meeting in which Doug Stolte, Chair of the NAIC/AICPA Working Group, said he would work with industry on a compromise, there had been many changes.  She said regulators and interested parties had worked hard to bring down insurer costs of instituting the proposal.
Ms. Weaver said the SOX proposal contained three components:  the internal control report, auditor independence, and corporate governance and responsibility.  She said the Working Group had divided into subgroups to work on the three areas.  She said the Group had then combined the subgroups’ recommendations and sent a unified proposal to the Interested Parties for comment.  Ms. Weaver said that in March, the Working Group would have its final discussion and then vote the proposal out of the Group.  She said the plan would then go to the NAIC Executive and Plenary Committees, which would consider it at the NAIC June meeting.  
Ms. Weaver said that the SOX proposal represents an important, missing piece of insurance regulation.  She said that internal controls are key to reliable financial statements.  She said that other financial institutions have incorporated these requirements into their regulations. 
Ms. Weaver said that the NAIC has taken steps to lower the cost of implementing the SOX proposal.  She said they have adopted a longer implementation period, giving insurers until 2009 to implement the program, with the first reports due in 2010.  She said that the current proposal does not include the outside auditor attestation that was the main cost driver of federal SOX legislation.  The NAIC SOX plan would only require management's representation that they have documented and tested controls and that they are effective, she said.  
Ms. Weaver said that another departure from the Working Group’s original plan is that the current version gives management greater latitude in documenting and testing internal controls.  She said that the Working Group’s current SOX plan does not contain many of the provisions included in the federal SOX law.  She said what the current plan tries to do is reduce insolvency and reduce the assessment on guaranty funds, and she noted that the proposal would not affect large insurance companies because they are already required to comply with federal SOX standards.  Ms. Weaver reported that only 190 additional companies, including 40 mutual insurers, would have to file SOX reports under the Working Group plan.  She said these companies account for 90 percent of the insurance premium written in the United States, and that many of those 190 insurers already require SOX-like corporate governance procedures, thus reducing the cost of compliance even further.
Ms. Weaver said that currently 39 states adopt rules by statute or regulation, which requires involvement of the legislature.  She said that the Working Group would encourage all states to adopt these rules through legislation and would insist on proper oversight and a sufficient comment period.
Sen. Larkin said that despite the fact there are 1,400 people in New York's Insurance Department, and despite the fact that there are many large companies in the State of New York, he has not heard from New York's Superintendent of Insurance or company owners saying that the SOX proposal is needed.  Ms. Weaver responded by pointing out that New York State Insurance Department representatives were members of the Working Group.  Sen. Larkin said that these representatives should have approached state legislators before the SOX plan was launched, not after.
Sen. Leavell said that New Mexico has had problems with state entities that try to subvert the legislative process through the rulemaking process.  He said that legislators, as elected officials, should make policy decisions but that, many times, bureaucrats try to achieve through regulation what they cannot get through legislation.  
Rep. Young asked if there was a history of mutual insurer failures because of incorrectly reported financials.  Ms. Weaver said that in Michigan they received a report from a CPA firm indicating that an insurance company was solvent but that after the company instituted a new internal computer accounting system, it learned that it was insolvent.  She added that SOX would not eliminate insurer insolvency.  
Rep. Sheen asked if the Working Group knew how much SOX would cost to implement.  Ms. Weaver said that the cost of the program is unknown and that cost figures would be unavailable until after implementation of SOX.  She said that after implementation, states could poll the 190 companies that were not previously required to comply with SOX.  Rep. Sheen questioned the wisdom of instituting any program without knowing its cost.  Rep. Wald said that SOX looks like a solution looking for problem.
Alan Close, Co-Chair of the Interested Parties Group, said that industry recognizes the need for high-quality and reliable financial statements for all insurers and that effective internal controls are an essential part of that process.  Mr. Close said that part of the compromise specified that SOX would only apply to large companies because in a large company management is removed from day-to-day operations.  He said because of that detachment, creating a mechanism to require attestation as to the quality of a company's financial statements is vital.  Mr. Close reported that the SOX proposal has wide industry support and said that, given this acceptance, NCOIL should work with the NAIC.
Steve Brody from the Property Casualty Insurers Association of America (PCI) said that PCI had come before NCOIL a year ago and, at that time, was firmly against SOX but now, because of the compromises, PCI and almost all other industry believe that regulators have reasonably addressed industry concerns.  He clarified, however, that this did not mean that PCI was in favor of the proposal.  He said PCI simply did not oppose it.  Mr. Brody said NCOIL needs to remain involved in the process, and he expressed hope that the NAIC would wait until it completes the SOX implementation guide before moving ahead.  He said other unresolved issues remain—relating to confidentiality, conflicts with state law, and the need to integrate internal controls with the examination process.  He said that despite those concerns, PCI believed that NCOIL should not adopt the resolution.
Rep. Keiser, responding to Mr. Brody’s comment that the draft resolution included certain inaccuracies, asked Mr. Brody which statements he thought were incorrect.  Mr. Brody replied that the paragraph stating that NCOIL finds SOX inappropriate was the one with which he disagreed.
Neil Alldredge, Senior Director of State Advocacy, National Association of Mutual Insurance Companies (NAMIC), said that the NAIC had not demonstrated that there is a problem that SOX will fix.  He said that since 1992, mutual insurance companies have accounted for five (5) percent of insolvencies in the United States and that SOX would not have prevented those insolvencies.  He said that the NAIC has refused to conduct a cost-benefit analysis of SOX.  He said that NAMIC did a study on the original proposal that indicated that the program would cost eight times more than the benefit provided.  He said that while the current SOX proposal is different from the original proposal, it would still costs three times more than the benefit provided.  Mr. Alldredge said that no company complying with federal SOX requirements has come in under their cost projections for implementing the program.  He said that NAMIC is against SOX and in favor of the NCOIL resolution.
Rep. Hune said he agreed with the resolution but was concerned that NCOIL requested that the NAIC work with industry to find a compromise and they had.  Rep. Young indicated that he had some friendly amendments, which he would offer at the Executive Committee due to time limitations.  Rep. Keiser agreed that Rep. Young’s changes were friendly amendments and suggested that the Committee vote on the resolution recognizing that friendly amendments would be offered at the Executive Committee.  Upon a motion made and seconded, the Committee voted to adopt the draft resolution and forward it to the Executive Committee for its consideration the following day.

OTHER BUSINESS

REVIEW OF NCOIL MODEL LAW, AS PER BYLAWS
Rep. Hune said that, because of time limitations, the Committee would defer its bylaws-required review of NCOIL’s Identity Theft Production Model Act until the NCOIL Summer Meeting.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:15 a.m.
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